WICKHAM MARKET PARISH COUNCIL

       MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL MEETING OF WICKHAM MARKET PARISH COUNCIL

    HELD ON MONDAY 21ST MAY 2018 AT 7:30PM IN WICKHAM MARKET

VILLAGE HALL, COMMITTEE ROOM
Present:
Cllr Dick Jenkinson (Chairman)


Cllr David Chenery


Cllr Robin Cooke



Cllr Mike Hawes


Cllr Emma Lawrence




Cllr Brian Nobbs


Cllr Lisa Sanders
Cllr Andrea Denham


Cllr Mike Margetts
Cllr Alan Biddle

In attendance: Joanne Peters – Parish Clerk.  There were 4 members of the public present.

1. Election of Chairman and Signing of Declaration of Acceptance of Office
Cllr Jenkinson asked for nominations for Chairman.  Cllr Biddle nominated Cllr Jenkinson to continue within the role of Chairman, Seconded by Cllr Denham.  All in Favour.  Cllr Jenkinson was duly Elected and the Declaration of Acceptance of Office form was signed and witnessed by the Clerk.
2. Election of Vice Chairman and Signing of Declaration of Acceptance of Office
The Chairman asked for nominations for Vice Chairman.  The Chairman nominated Cllr Chenery to continue within this role, Seconded by Cllr Hawes.  All in Favour.  Cllr Chenery was duly Elected and the Declaration of Acceptance of Office form was signed and witnessed by the Clerk.

To welcome Richard Best, SCDC regarding DPPO’s in Wickham Market

The Chairman welcomed Richard Best to the meeting.  Richard Best confirmed himself and his 
colleagues were currently visiting Town & Parish Councils regarding DPPO’s.  He provided background details regarding DPPO’s and confirmed these were introduced on 3d June 2008.  Richard provided details regarding the designated DPPO sites within Wickham Market and confirmed in 2014 new powers were introduced and PSPO’s now superseded DPPO’s.
Richard confirmed all Public Space Protection Order’s (PSPO’s) were now in place but only for 3 years until October 2020.  He reported a consultation was now being carried out to which he provided details and urged all Parishioners to report any Anti-Social Behaviour crimes to Suffolk Constabulary as all complaints received will be logged and these details would form part of the consultation.
The Chairman reported the Parish Council has appointed a Police Liaison Officer and he 

attends regular SNT meetings.  The Chairman thanked Richard Best for his comments and for 

attending this meeting.

3. Open Public Session
      The Chairman welcomed Julian Evans to the meeting.  The Chairman reported that Julian 
      manages the WMP website and also hosts a Wickham Market Facebook page.  He stated there 
      had been a recent incident whereby the Parish Council were upset with a comment that was 
      placed by Julian on the Wickham Market Facebook page to which he gave details.  Cllrs 
      Lawrence, Hawes and Sanders provided an explanation as to why this post had caused some 
      bad feeling.  There was a brief discussion and it was agreed the Facebook page was beneficial 
      but in future if there are any issues relating to the Parish Council that Julian would inform the 
      Clerk of the post in the first instance.   Julian urged Parish Councillors to inform him of any 
      future events.  The Chairman thanked Julian Evans for his comments.
      To receive a report from Suffolk County Councillor Alexander Nicoll 

      County Cllr Nicoll was not present.  No written report had been received.
      To receive a report from Suffolk Coastal District Councillor Mark Amoss
      Apologies had been received from District Cllr Amoss.  A written report had been submitted to 
      which the Chairman gave details.  Cllr Lawrence raised concerns regarding District Cllr 

      Amoss’s ongoing lack of attendance at Parish Council meetings.
      To receive a report from Cllr Patrick Roper - Suffolk Constabulary Liaison 

      Representative 

      In Cllr Roper’s absence the Clerk reported herself and Cllr Roper had recently attended the SNT 
      Liaison meeting and advised it had been agreed due to an increase in Anti-Social Behaviour 

      within Wickham Market that an operation referred to as Operation Parkland would be carried 
      out during Summer 2018.  

The Chairman formally opened the meeting at 8:05pm

4.   To receive Apologies for Absence
Apologies were accepted from Cllr’s Roper and Quickenden.  Cllr Clune was absent. 
5.   Election of Committees and Representatives & to elect Chairman for 2018/19
      The following were Approved:-

      Committees:-
      Planning – Cllr Sanders (Chairman), Cllrs Jenkinson, Nobbs, Hawes & Lawrence


      Finance & General Purpose – Cllr Jenkinson (Chairman), Cllrs Cooke, Chenery, Sanders & 

      Denham

      Environment & Leisure – Cllr Chenery (Chairman), Cllrs Lawrence, Cooke, Margetts, 
      Quickenden, Biddle, Anne Westover, Josie Hopps & Mick Miller 
      Neighbourhood Plan – Cllr Jenkinson (Chairman), Cllr Cooke, George Hering, Hannah 
      Benstead, Angela Hadley, Wendy Slaney, Anne Westover, Ray Lewis, Colin Owens, Cllr Clune, 
      Arthur Stansfield, Roger Theobald and Sonya Exton

      Staffing & Personnel – Cllr Jenkinson (Chairman), Cllr Chenery, Cllr Denham & Cllr Biddle

      Cemetery Group – Cllr Roper, Jo Peters, Anne Westover & Linda Merriam.  It was agreed this 

      Group did not require a Chairman as it a working group not a Committee
      Representatives:-
      Allotments: Site Representatives - (Glebe) Vacant, Mick Miller (Simons Cross)

      Village Hall Management Committee (CIO) – Cllr Patrick Roper (Chairman)

      Village Hall New Build Group – Cllrs Biddle, Lawrence & Denham

      LCPAS – Cllr Chenery

      Tree Wardens – Anne Westover & Terry Peake




      Footpaths – Anne Westover & Terry Peake 



      Sizewell C Liaison Representative – Cllr Jenkinson

      Town Team – Cllr Jenkinson

      Wickham Market Partnership – Cllr Jenkinson

      Webmaster: Jo Peters

      Suffolk Constabulary Liaison Officer – Cllr Roper

6.
To receive Councillors Declarations of Interest
       The Chairman declared a Non-Pecuniary interest as he is a member of WM Town Team and 
       WMP.  Cllr Margetts declared a Non-Pecuniary interest as he is a plot holder on the Glebe 

       Allotment Site.  Cllr Hawes declared a Non-Pecuniary interest as he is a member of Wickham 

       Market Bowls Club.
      6.1. To Consider any Dispensations
      There were none.
7.   To Approve the draft minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 19th March 
      2018 and the Extra-Ordinary Council meeting held on Monday 16th April 2018  

      The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 19th March 2018 were Proposed for   

      Approval by Cllr Hawes, Seconded by Cllr Chenery.  8 in Favour, 2 Abstentions.  The minutes 
      were duly signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meeting.
      The minutes of the Extra-Ordinary Council meeting held on 16th April 2018 were Proposed for   

Approval by Cllr Cooke, Seconded by Cllr Hawes. 7 in favour, 3 Abstentions.  The minutes 
were duly signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meeting.
8.   Matters arising from the previous minutes which do not appear elsewhere on the agenda
8.1 - Bowls & Football Club Leases - To receive an update 

The Chairman gave details regarding the 4 leases being compiled by Blocks Solicitors and reported it was hoped these would be finalised very soon.  Cllr Chenery raised the issue of whose responsibility the car park would be at the Village Hall.  The Chairman confirmed it had been suggested any repairs to the car park should be split between the VH CIO and the Bowls and Football Clubs being 50% VH CIO and 25% Bowls and Football Clubs.  There was a brief discussion and it was agreed that Saxon Vets should also be included within this split along with the Parish Council.  Action: Clerk to inform Blocks Solicitors.  Cllr Chenery stated that Cllr Roper had raised concerns regarding members of the public using this car park on a regular basis and therefore he had suggested should this car park be classed as a public car park.  The Chairman provided information regarding the car parks within the village and stated as Chairman of the Traffic and Parking Working Group he is able to issue notices to those who were parking inappropriately within the Village Hall car park.  It was suggested the area between the Co-op and play area could possibly be used as additional parking.  The Chairman raised concerns regarding flooding within this area and to which there was a brief discussion whereby concerns were raised regarding the area and it was agreed this area should not be used for permanent parking as it is Green Space.  Cllr Sanders raised concerns regarding lack of residents parking and it was suggested that going forward this matter should be addressed by the Traffic & Parking Working Group.  It was also Approved Unanimously the Traffic & Parking Working Group should be a working group of the Parish Council.  Action: Chairman to notify WM Town Team.  

      8.2- Transfer of the land at The Pightle – To receive an update following recent site 
      meeting held
      The Chairman reported that Suffolk County Council had attended a meeting along with 
      himself, Cllr Hawes, Cllr Cooke and the Clerk to which he provided details.  Action: Clerk to 

      chase SCC in respect of matters discussed at the site meeting.
9.   Parish Council Matters
      9.1 – To approve the Parish Council’s 2018/19 Aims & Objectives 

      Subject to a minor amendment these were Unanimously Approved by the Council.
      9.2 – CIL Funding – To consider correspondence received from SCDC & allocation of 
      these funds 
      The Clerk had circulated a copy of the correspondence received to all Councillors prior to the 

      meeting.  The Chairman provided details regarding CIL funding to be expected within this 
      financial year and suggested proposed projects that could be funded from the monies 
      received.  There was a discussion regarding options for improving the ongoing drainage and 
      flooding issues at the Village Hall car park but it was agreed this matter should be looked into 
      when the new Village Hall is built.
      It was agreed this matter should be deferred to the E & L Committee in order for them to come 

      up with some suggested projects in which these funds could be allocated. Action: Defer 
      allocation of CIL funding to E & L Committee to report back to the Parish Council. 
      9.3 – To appoint a Data Protection Officer
      It was Unanimously Approved that Jo Peters should take on this role.
   10.   Clerks Report        
      10.1 – New General Data Protection Law

      The Clerk gave details regarding a course in which she had recently attended at SCDC.
      10.2 – Electricity on The Hill

      The Clerk reported she had been contacted by an alternative supplier whom had stated they 

      could provide a cheaper tariff.  It was agreed the Clerk would look into this matter further and 

      report back to the Parish Council.
   11.   Environment & Leisure Committee update
           Cllr Chenery provided an update in respect of the recent meeting held.

           11.1 - Improvements to Village Hall Play Area – To receive an update

           The Clerk confirmed that Kompan were attending the Village Hall Play Area to carry out the 

           necessary repairs to the MUGA surfacing on Tuesday 22nd May 2018.  Cllr Nobbs reported the 

           train for the smaller children at the Village Hall play area had broken.  The Clerk reported that 

           Playquip were due to attend the Village Hall Play Area to carry out the necessary repairs agreed.
      The Clerk gave details regarding an e-mail she had received from Cllr Quickenden in respect of 

      Simons Cross play area.  It was agreed the Clerk would contact SCDC.
      11.2 – Skate Park Repairs – To receive an update 
      The Clerk confirmed these repairs would be carried out on Wednesday 23rd May 2018 by SC 

      Norse.
   12.   Finance and Legal Matters
      12.1 - Bi-monthly accounts – March/April 2018

      A copy of these accounts had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting.  Approval 
      was Proposed by Cllr Biddle, Seconded by Cllr Cooke.  All in Favour.
      12.2 - To consider and Approve the 2017/18 End of Year Accounts
      The Clerk confirmed the Internal Audit had now been carried out to which she provided details.  
      A copy of the 2017/18 End of Year Accounts had been circulated to all Councillors.  Approval 
      was Proposed by Cllr Biddle, Seconded by Cllr Cooke.  All in Favour.  On behalf of the Parish 

      Council the Chairman thanked the Clerk/RFO for all her hard work carried out.
      12.3 - To Approve Sections One & Two of the Local Councils Annual Return  

       A copy of Sections One and Two of the Local Councils Annual Return had been tabled for all 
      Councillors.  Approval was Proposed by Cllr Lawrence, Seconded by Cllr Hawes.  All in 
      Favour
      12.4 - To consider the Parish Council Insurance Policy Renewal 

      The Clerk had tabled details of the renewal quotations received.  Approval for the Parish 

      Council to renew their policy with Zurich at a premium of £1,105.23 was Proposed by Cllr 

      Denham, Seconded by Cllr Cooke.  All in Favour.

13. Planning Matters (see separate appendix)

      Cllr Sanders updated the Parish Council with details of planning applications considered and 
      decisions made by SCDC since the last meeting.
14. Allotment Matters 

      Nothing to report.    

15. Cemetery Matters
      Nothing to report.    

16. Town Team & WMP – To receive an update on recent meetings held
      (Separate Appendix circulated to all Councillors).
17. George Bencom Update
      The Chairman reported that shares were now available to purchase to which he gave details.      
18. Village Hall New Build Committee Update
      Cllr Lawrence reported the Architects had now submitted a Pre-Application to SCDC to which 

      she provided details and confirmed the outcome and actions as a result of this had proved to be 

      positive.
19. Neighbourhood Plan Committee update
     (Separate Appendix circulated to all Councillors).

20. Correspondence
      The Clerk confirmed she had received correspondence from Kemp’s Men of Norwich asking for 

      permission to carry out Morris Dancing on the Hill on Saturday 11th August 2018 at 3:00pm for 

      about 45 minutes.  There were No Objections to this request.  Action: Clerk to respond.
21. Open Public Session
      There were no comments from the members of the public present.
The Chairman thanked Councillors and members of the public for their attendance and formally closed the meeting at 9:45pm

***************************************
The next meeting of Wickham Market Parish Council will be held on 

Monday 16th July 2018 at 7:30pm in Wickham Market Village Hall, Committee Room

Signed:………………………………………… 


Dated:…………………………
PLANNING APPENDIX 
13.1 Applications considered since the last meeting:-

Planning Ref: DC/18/0831/FUL

Address: Part former garden of 78 High St, Wickham Market

Proposal: Erection of single-storey dwelling with associated parking.

It was Unanimously Agreed the Planning Committee would Object to this application on the following grounds:-

· The site lies within the Conservation Area and therefore the proposal would result in loss of important open green space.

· No Tree Survey or Arboriculture Report had been submitted.

· The property is sited adjacent to a listed property and the planning application makes no reference to this.

It was also suggested that Elizabeth Martin’s, SCDC comments should be included within the response as per Application No: DC/17/2780.  This application was Refused by SCDC.

Planning Ref: DC/18/0963/FUL

Address: The Old Library, Chapel Lane, Wickham Market

Proposal: Change of use of the building from veterinary practice to domestic accommodation, including letting and/or holiday letting and extension by raising part of the roof.

It was agreed the Planning Committee had No Objections to this application but did 

have concerns regarding lack of parking at the proposed property.  It was therefore felt that due to lack of parking it was deemed that a holiday let would be more suitable.

No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.

Planning Ref: DC/18/0932/FUL

Address: 3 Featherbroom Gardens, Wickham Market

Proposal: Proposed single storey rear extension and associated internal works to existing dwelling - amended design from previous approved scheme.

The Clerk gave details regarding comments she had received from a neighbouring property.

It was agreed the Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  This application has been Granted by SCDC with 3 Conditions.

Planning Ref: DC/18/1101/FUL

Address: 78 High St, Wickham Market

Proposal: To build a timber garage and carport in our driveway, there is currently no garage but ample space for one.

It was agreed the Planning Committee would Object to this application on the following grounds:-

· No Tree Survey had been carried out and therefore it is not clear within the application if any trees or shrubs are to be removed.

· The proposal is within the Conservation Area and the Parish Council wish to protect loss of green/tree space.
· The site is adjacent to a Listed Building which is surrounded by a garden wall which is also listed.  No reference to this has been made within the application.

· The flat roof of the proposed car port is not in keeping.

· No Arboricultural Report had been submitted. 

· The trees currently sited around the site form a visual barrier and if these are to be removed this will cause loss of privacy to neighbouring properties.

· It was felt that Planning Permission may also need to be sought for the creation of a new surfaced area?

· It was noted the box relating to trees to be removed as per question 15 had been ticked no but the Committee believes this statement to be untrue.
· The application states the neighbours are happy with the application, but the Planning Committee are aware that at least one is not.

No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.

Planning Ref: DC/18/1231/TCA

Address: 112 High Street Wickham Market

Proposal: To reduce in height by 2-3m. row of trees on western site boundary; species include field maple, blackthorn, hawthorn, hazel, plum.
The Planning Committee noted this property was sited within the Conservation Area.  It was felt it was the wrong time of year to carry this work out.  It was also suggested that confirmation from SCDC’s Tree Officer should be sought to assure the Committee the proposed significant pruning would not cause damage to these trees.

Anne Westover carried out a site visit and suggested the Planning Committee should suggest a gentle reduction by a maximum one metre later in the year, i.e. Autumn would be more appropriate.

No decision has been made by SCDC, to date. 

Planning Ref: DC/18/1531/FUL

Address: Gambrelle, 22 High St, Wickham Market

Proposal: Proposed extension to provide additional consulting room.

It was agreed the Planning Committee would recommend Approval for this application but concerns were raised that within the site plan the area outlined was in fact owned by the Parish Council and leased to WM Village Hall.  No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.

Planning Ref: DC/18/1417/ADN

Address: 58-60 High St, Wickham Market

Proposal: Non-illuminated Advertising Consent - The sign is to advertise our Consulting Civil and Structuring Engineering business and has our logo on it and the name of the company G C Robertson and Associates Ltd.  It is a flat sign to be fixed to the office front in the panel above the bay window.  The previous sign for Abbotts was in the same place.

The Planning Committee recommended Approval for this application.  No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.

Planning Ref: DC/18/1670/FUL   

Address: 46 Grove Cottages, Thong Hall Road, Wickham Market
Proposal: Proposed detached cart shed style garage

The Planning Committee recommended Approval for this application.  No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.

Planning Ref: DC/18/1672.FUL
Address: 58 High St, Wickham Market

Proposal: Separation of ground floor office space to form one smaller office unit, with the remainder being used in connection with no. 60, also change of use of first floor office space to one residential flat.

It was agreed that the Planning Committee would recommend Approval for this application, but noted that as the adjacent property was a listed building, the view of the SCDC Conservation Officer should be sought.  No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.

Planning Ref: DC/18/1101/FUL

Address: 78 High St, Wickham Market

Proposal: To build a timber garage and carport in our driveway, there is currently no garage but ample space for one.

This application was objected to at the planning meeting on 28 Mar 18 due to the following reasons:

· No Tree Survey had been carried out and therefore it is not clear within the application if any trees or shrubs are to be removed.
· The proposal is within the Conservation Area and the Parish Council wish to protect loss of green/tree space.
· The site is adjacent to a Listed Building which is surrounded by a garden wall which is also listed.  No reference to this has been made within the application.

· The flat roof of the proposed car port is not in keeping.

· No Arboricultural Report had been submitted. 

· The trees currently sited around the site form a visual barrier and if these are to be removed this will cause loss of privacy to neighbouring properties.
· It was felt that Planning Permission may also need to be sought for the creation of a new surfaced area?

· It was noted the box relating to trees to be removed as per question 15 had been ticked no but the Committee believes this statement to be untrue.
· The application states the neighbours are happy with the application, but the Planning Committee are aware that at least one is not.

Since that date a detailed Garden Design has been submitted by the applicant.  This was followed by a letter of objection submitted by a village resident, Anne Westover who is a Landscape Architect and then a letter from the applicant endeavouring to answer the points raised by Anne Westover.

The Planning Committee did not feel that the concerns raised on 28th March 2018 had been adequately addressed by the additional documents supplied by the applicant and therefore Objected to this application on the following grounds:- 

· The application is in a Conservation Area and will involve the removal of trees and shrubs. No Arboricultural Report had been submitted which is required in this case.  It is noted that 15 small trees have been planted however, it is the Planning Committee’s view that the trees/shrubs that will be removed will diminish the privacy of the neighbouring property and not improve the view from the High St.

· The proposed buildings are shown extremely close (no dimensions given) to the listed wall, giving no confidence that the proposed development will not harm or obstruct the future maintenance of the wall.  No information has been provided regarding the building foundation details.

· Maintaining “Green Space” within the Conservation Area is extremely important and this application reduces the “Green Space”.  The view from the High St will become buildings as opposed to gardens.

· No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.

Planning Ref: DC/18/1931/TCA

Address: 143 High St, Wickham Market

Proposal: T1 Poplar - Crown Lift 4 lower large limbs, removal of deadwood from branches overhanging footpath.

The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.
13.2 Update on existing applications since the last meeting:–
Planning ref: DC/17/4375/FUL

Address: The Orchard Campsite, 28 Spring Lane, Wickham Market

Proposal: Use of land for the stationing of 41 holiday lodges.

The Planning Committee Objected to this application on the following grounds:-

· Loss of a well-used family Camping & Caravanning facility.  There is a lack of detail within the application/planning statement in respect of the future provision for this facility.

· The proposed layout effectively cuts off access to part of the current site which is used for tents in the summer season.

· Lack of information within the planning application including the fact that no visual information/illustrations regarding the appearance of the proposed lodges was submitted.

· Increase in traffic on Spring Lane due to the proposed use being over an extended period of time throughout the year.  Spring Lane is a single track lane with no passing places.

· Concerns that the proposed lodges would be lived in for 11 months of the year by semi-permanent residents or second home owners and therefore not used as holiday accommodation.

· Following information given at a site visit recently held with the current owner it was evident there would be a loss of trees required to accommodate the proposed scheme.  There is no tree or landscape survey/design plan attached to the application.

· There are no drawings showing the parking layout.  The proposal mentions two spaces per lodge, but there does not seem enough space to fit these in and allow for adequate turning space.

· No Landscape Appraisal has been submitted with the application despite the fact that this site is within the Special Landscape Area.  It is felt the proposal will conflict with the SCDC Local Plan Policy SP15 which sets out to enhance and preserve the landscape value and character of Special Landscape Areas.

· It was felt that the proposal is not in accordance with SCDC Local Plan Policy DM18, as follows:-
In respect of sites for static holiday caravans, cabins, chalets and similar accommodation, proposals for new sites, extensions to existing sites, and intensification of use of existing sites (by infilling) will be acceptable where:

(a) The road network is able to accommodate the volume of traffic generated without having a significant adverse impact on the free flow of traffic and highway safety

(b) They are of a scale appropriate to the nature of the location and its setting.  In this respect the cumulative impact will also be a material consideration

(c) They are of a high standard of design

(d) They are to be used as holiday accommodation only, and not for permanent residential accommodation; and

(e) There are services available (i.e. the provision of mains water and adequate sewage/waste disposal).

· In respect to policy DM18 it is considered that the following points are relevant: -

1) There is no traffic data but an increase in traffic over an 11-month period on the narrow lane seems likely.

2) There is no information relating to the scale/size of the lodges proposed.

3) There is no information relating to design.

4) The agent is proposing that the lodges can be used for 11 months of the year with 

                  no maximum stay period, it would therefore appear that they could be used for 

                  residential purposes.

· The planning history submitted with the application does not appear to be complete.

· Concerns were raised that with the loss of a touring and camping facility there will be a detrimental impact on the local economy.  Suffolk Coastal District Council have previously produced evidence to show that the spending results from people owning and using holiday lodges for longer stays is less than that generated by holiday makers.  
No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.

Planning Ref: DC/14/3579/VOC
Address: Parma Industries, 123 High St

Proposal: Variation of condition No 2 - C12/0853 - Erection of 11 residential dwellings (existing buildings to be removed) (Revised scheme)
The Planning Committee were impressed with the original proposals but concerns were raised regarding the new scheme as it was felt it did not offer an attractive boundary to the development.  The existing boundary is as per the retrospective planning application and is not yet acceptable.  The planting in the gardens needs to be enhanced and there needs to be an attractive in keeping edging to the flower beds to prevent the contents spilling out onto the pavements.  The pavements also need reinstating to match the original rather than the concrete that has been patched up and finally whatever edging detail is agreed needs to be carried out
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